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the east side of Lake Huron and through the North Channel up to Sault Ste. 
Marie, and onward to Michipicoten. She, MINNIE M. and KING EDWARD were kept 
busy on this route, carrying not only passengers and general cargo but also 
mail and supplies for the extension of Algoma Central's rail lines. She 
still was painted white when Algoma Central owned her, and her smokestack 
was buff with a narrow black smokeband. She may well have carried a white 
diamond on the buff part of the funnel, with the letters 'ACSSL' on it, al
though the one photo we have seen of her in Algoma colours does not show the 
diamond. During her Algoma years, she still had the spread eagle atop her 
pilothouse, and she had gained fancy trailboards at the bow on her upper 
deck bulwarks.

In 1902, OSSIFRAGE was sent by Algoma Central to the shipyard of the Polson 
Iron Works at Owen Sound, where she underwent a major reconstruction. After 
the work, the length of the steamer was shown as 161. 6 feet, her beam as 
27. 8 feet, and her depth as 9. 0 feet, with her tonnage calculated as 632 
Gross and 313 Net. There was no change in her machinery, which apparently 
still served her well. Her lower deck was completely closed in at this time, 
and more windows were added. The upper deck cabin was extended. The hurri
cane deck was made available to passengers as an observation area, with an 
awning providing protection from the sun. The smokestack was relocated far
ther aft, the texas was enlarged yet again and the foremast relocated at its 
new after end, and flying bridgewings sprouted from the texas roof.

OSSIFRAGE ran for almost a decade for the Algoma Central Steamship Line, 
although it was reported that, during 1903, she saw some service to Pelee 
Island in Lake Erie, presumably under charter. By the start of the 1909 sea
son, however, it was apparent that OSSIFRAGE and MINNIE M. had outlived 
their usefulness to the Algoma Central Steamship Line, although KING EDWARD 
was to remain in service through the 1909 season. On April 7th, 1909, the 
directors of the company, with the approval of the financially-strapped cor
poration's trustee, voted to sell MINNIE M. and OSSIFRAGE, the latter being 
purchased for the sum of $7, 500 by J. E. Rebstock, of Ridgeway, Ontario, and 
Buffalo, New York. (Other sources have shown the date of sale as January 
30th, 1909, so it is possible that the sale actually had been arranged be
fore the corporation's directors voted their formal approval of the deal. )

What would somebody from Ridgeway (near the eastern end of Lake Erie) want 
with a passenger steamer? Rebstock wanted her for operation on the ferry 
service from Buffalo to the amusement park at Crystal Beach, Ontario, and it 
was on that route that OSSIFRAGE ran during the 1909 season. Her Crystal 
Beach service was, however, short lived, as CANADIANA, sistership to the 
1908-built AMERICANA (both built especially for the service), was commis
sioned in 1910, and the little OSSIFRAGE no longer was needed.

Rebstock sold OSSIFRAGE in 1910 to William Ball, of Chatham, Ontario. He had 
her converted to a full dayboat suitable for the excursion trade. More 
windows were added to the main deck cabin,  and the deckhouse on the upper
deck was cut back, leaving a large open observation space, part of which was
sheltered with canvas drops, probably to create a dance area for passengers. 
The canopy over the hurricane deck now ran from the aft end of the texas 
right back almost to the funnel, and a broad, passenger-friendly 
companionway was added at the forward end of the hurricane deck. A new 
mainmast was added quite far aft.

Although the ownership of OSSIFRAGE was registered to Ball, she was operated 
by his Chatham Navigation Company, and she ran in the excursion trade be
tween Chatham and Detroit. In this service,  she continued to be painted all
white, and her stack was black, although one photo shows her with a large 
white diamond positioned almost at the top of the funnel.

Dominion Inspection Reports indicate that OSSIFRAGE was inspected at Chatham 
on May 25, 1915, and again on June 10, 1916. We have one report that OSSI-


